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The Delaware Nutrient Management Commission

Minutes of the Programs & Education Subcommittee Meeting Held November 18, 2008

In attendance:

	Committee Members Present
	Others Present

	C. Solberg, Chair
	B. Blessing
	N. Shockley

	N. Callaway
	B. Coleman
	

	T. Keen
	
	

	B. O’Neill
	
	

	
	
	

	Committee Members Absent
	
	

	
	
	

	
	
	

	
	
	

	Ex-Officios Present
	
	

	W. Rohrer, Jr.
	
	



This meeting was properly notified and posted as required by law. 


Call to Order/Welcome:

Chairman C. Solberg called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m., and welcomed everyone in attendance.  

Approval of Minutes:

There were no past minutes to approve.

Discussion and Action Items:
Farmers Annual Report Process

B. Rohrer presented a brief overview of the discussion at the October 14, 2008 Full Commission meeting with regard to the difficulty of using the current annual reporting method as a data source. The database is fairly comprehensive where information can be aggregated based on farmer type, watershed, manure, commercial fertilizer. This allows the program to look at the total amount of raw manure as the nitrogen/phosphorus component applied to land and the acreage involved in application. This information is supposed to be the measure of implementation of the program. However, the information is skewed because of absence of incomplete report data. One challenge is that the reports are not complete, and therefore are not entered into the database. He passed around 134 examples of incomplete reports. In solely using the Relocation Program and the Planning Program numbers, there is not enough information to measure implementation. 

C. Solberg asked if the main data collected from farmers is acreage, tonnage, and nutrient value by watershed. 

B. Rohrer said that Relocation gives a good indication of how much is being transported elsewhere and gives a good indication of the balancing strategy; while Planning gives acreage amounts and it is assumed that people are applying the proper amount of nutrients. 

C. Solberg said that either people are doing what they say and saying what they’re doing on their plan, or on their annual report. It is with the same intention that people are following their plan and completing their annual report. 

B. Rohrer said that the annual reports are due March 01of every year, and that the reports use information collected from the previous calendar year. Only about 50% of the reports are returned. When half of those reports are incomplete, a true data set can only be produced from 25% of the true acreage. When you quantify how much manure or commercial fertilizer is being applied to that acreage, it gives the indication that 150,000 acres is balanced. This indicates that at least with the reports that are being received, the program is being implemented correctly. But the problem is that the data is incomplete. This year, in order to gather more complete information, distribution is going to be increased to include all certification holders. It may be helpful to put together a fact sheet to accompany the reports; only one person from a farming operation submits a report, to explain that distribution has been increased to gather more complete information. People are already tired of receiving Program information and a lot of calls are received where people are angry that they continue to receive information when they have asked to have it stopped. Because the Program has asked people to call if the report doesn’t apply to them, the database has gone from several thousand to just under a thousand. The original database was just based on property records, and now is comprised only of those that need to receive an annual report. When the database was created, it contained 7,000 property owners. Of that 7,000, roughly 3,000 responded that the Nutrient Management Law applied to them, now the database is under 1,000 because people are notifying the program that the Law does not apply to them any longer. So, the program can pull from either the original (property based) database, or the certification database; and the result will probably be a combination of the two. Honestly, a lot more time could be invested in follow-up with the incomplete reports, but there are real results being demonstrated in the field. Judy is doing 1-1/2 jobs now, and time for all program members is better spent in solving real problems in the field.

B. O’Neill asked, even though only 50% of reports are being returned, does Rohrer feel that the information contained within that 50% is accurate.

B. Rohrer answered that the sliver seems accurate, but cautioned that the data collected is incomplete.

C. Solberg added that there are 550,000 tillable acres. Annual reports are submitted that represent 172,000 acres and of those, 60% are reported late. So in essence, there is only about 90,000 acres of data that is true data.

B. Rohrer responded that 172,000 acres is fair for the amount that is in the database from the report. That number includes the 50% that were reported to the program. So, actually it would represent 33%, which is better than a “sliver.”

T. Keen asked if incomplete reports were considered to be not reporting. They are reporting, even if they are incomplete.

B. Rohrer said the information is not entered into the database, so in that sense, the information has not been reported. In total, 343 reports were returned to the program, and of those, 134 were incomplete. The 343 reports represent 172,000 acres.

C. Solberg stated the 40% represents the 134 incomplete reports.

T. Keen asked if mark-throughs (on incomplete reports) represent information that is incomplete.

B. Rohrer responded that is correct. 

C. Solberg added that they are estimates or incomplete statements that didn’t make sense. In some cases, there would be numbers that couldn’t possibly correspond to tonnage, but it was a number.

B. Rohrer said that he could sit down with Judy and try to decipher the numbers. But, the problem is that if tonnage is reported but acreage is not, for example, the database would be skewed because then it is nothing more than averages. He was resistant to assuming data before bringing the problem before the Subcommittee for discussion.

C. Solberg added that it would take a whole person to go through and complete the reports that are incomplete. 

B. Rohrer stated that extensive changes could be made to the database which would allow for the incomplete data, but the system is not working. There are a lot of elements in the Program that are working well, but it is very difficult to get complete reports. He read the following document into the record:

Each person required to maintain a nutrient management plan or an animal waste management plan shall submit to the Commission by March 1st of every calendar year, on a form developed and supplied by the Commission; a report detailing at a minimum, the following: 

a) the amount of animal waste applied to the land and the quantity of the land it was applied to 

b) the amount of animal waste transferred for alternative uses, if applicable; and 

c) the amount of inorganic fertilizer applied to the land

All reports submitted under this Subsection shall not be considered public record under the Delaware’s Freedom of Information Act, and shall not be disclosed. Such data shall be used for data compilation.

C. Solberg said that the reports are considered confidential business information, but may be used for enforcement if reported data warrants. The very purpose of that Section of that Statute is to compile valid information; and in reality, the data is not all that valid. 

B. Rohrer explained that he is always trying to simplify things. For instance, when reporting manure, the requested information is simply the amount of manure broken down into the components of the manure, as well as the amount transferred to alternative uses; and the amount of inorganic fertilizer applied to the land. It has been broken down into the amounts of nitrogen and phosphorus…maybe that information is not needed. The amount of inorganic fertilizer applied to the land means nothing to the Commission. In looking at an incomplete report: nitrogen value of fertilizer is 30%, 260 acres; 270 acres got K; it really doesn’t say how much is 30%. Good intention is there, but the reported information doesn’t say anything. He suggested a very simple report; such as how much land received commercial fertilizer, how much land received animal manure; and if anything was going to be quantified, it would just be the manure.

C. Solberg suggested that it really is just a matter of acres, tons, and tons of what.

B. Rohrer added that the Commission is really not concerned with tons of commercial fertilizer, as economics will prevent excessive application. The concern of the Commission has always been dealing with excess poultry litter. Relocation reports that about 100,000 tons of poultry litter is being transported, and according to mass balancing, that is exactly as it should be. One of the original purposes of reporting by watershed was to use it in terms of TMDLs in cooperation with DNREC.

C. Solberg pointed out that when talking about the compilation of data, it doesn’t necessarily mean that it is 100%. Collecting data that is statistically useful as a good sample base is more of what the Commission is trying to do. If 15 farmers in 1 watershed take up 30 or 40% of all tillable land, and they present accurate data, it could be used to project what is taking place in the whole watershed. In other words, if 1/3 of all farmers within 1/3 of a watershed provide accurate information, it is probably indicative of what is happening within the entire watershed. And, for the purpose of statistics, no one samples 100% of anything. So, the Statute provides some leeway to perform an algorithm within each watershed, meeting a minimum statistical requirement so that the program can characterize what is going on in that watershed, not what is happening on 100% of the farms but enough to get statistically accurate data.

B. Rohrer agreed and stated that John Schneider and his group have always been very helpful in the past and if asked, someone like Jennifer Volk could spend some time with the Commission.

C. Solberg stated that he would hate to see the program have to retool anything. He would prefer to make the conscientious effort work. The process does not have to be 100%, but it has to be good solid information that can be used to characterize that watershed.

B. O’Neill added that it has to be some number, whether it’s 30%, 50% or whatever. 30% is a sliver. He asked if the amount of reports received has decreased over the years…did 80% respond in the beginning, and now only 50% respond; indicating that the interest of the farmer has also decreased. He also pointed out that over the last 4 years, even though the compiled data is not at 100%, trends can still be recognized and used to justify estimations.

B. Rohrer responded that has been the case, when looking at 06 and 07. He added that the collected data represents a pretty good cross-section from crop production, animal feeding operations, pasture, a nursery in New Castle County, 4 golf courses in New Castle County, 4 golf courses in Sussex County.

C. Solberg stated that with golf courses, he would be a little less tolerant as they have more to protect themselves. 

B. O’Neill added that they don’t deal with the manure situation; it’s more black and white.

B. Rohrer said that they could try to increase awareness, that most people think they are protected by their nutrient management plan and it is not well known that they still have to submit an annual report. He suggested that the Certified Consultants could be a part of the reporting process. He added that although it would probably work, it would be an added burden on them. 

T. Keen responded that they already fill out a large number of the reports, in the cases where a client brings the report in and tell them to take care of it. He estimated that 80% of his clients in Delaware do just that.

B. Rohrer suggested that in order to simplify the process, maybe the reports don’t need signatures. Online reporting could be used again, but very few took advantage of it in the past. 

C. Solberg noted that a threshold of accurate information could be established that meets the objective of the Statute…compile data sufficient for the purpose of tracking how successful the program is. 

B. Rohrer agreed that the reporting of the relocation and planning programs provide a broad assessment, while these reports break the data down into a per acre unit. This information is invaluable to entities such as DNREC, because the data can be broken down by watershed. For instance, a report can be generated that pulls all data from the Nanticoke watershed, etc. Reports are sent out between January and February, a little more than 30 days in advance. If reports are sent out too far in advance, they are forgotten; if you send them not far enough in advance, people get mad. He also suggested that perhaps in their plan summary, consultants can compile the data per acreage. For example, if it’s a 1,000 acre farm, how much nitrogen is being applied on average, commercial fertilizer, etc.

B. O’Neill asked what kind of response there is from lawn care, landscaping, etc.

B. Rohrer responded that there is very little response. He added that typically, they are not sending annual reports unless they have large acreage; they need to be certified, and that’s the extent of it. Commercial applicators do not have to fill out an annual report; only those that have nutrient management plans are required to do so.

B. O’Neill stated that it’s a lot of fertilizer that is not being reported.

C. Solberg said that he liked the idea of “letting the tail wag the dog;” that is, find out, working with Watershed Assessment what is the necessary and sufficient level of data; acreage, tonnage by watershed that they need to calculate load rates within watersheds, and then establish that as your management objective for compliance with the annual report to meet that objective. That way, the program does not have to be retooled, you may have to go back up and pick up 10% of the reports in any given watershed.

B. Rohrer pointed out that when you look at complete data with the average numbers, for Sussex County poultry when looking at acres and tonnage, and average of 2.94 tons per acre of poultry litter is being applied; for New Castle County, 2.3 tons per acre; for Kent County, 1.6 tons per acre. About 20,000 tons of manure exported for land application based on the 30% response rate. A little less than 5,000 tons was exported for alternative use. About 30,000 tons of Delaware litter went to Perdue AgriRecycle. He suggested that when the 2008 annual report goes out, a fact sheet can accompany it that simply identifies where there have been problems in the past. Right now, there are total tillable acres of the farm, acres of manure application, and acres of commercial fertilizer application. 

C. Solberg suggested the following:

1) Consult with Watershed Assessment about the necessary sufficient amount of data to fulfill the purposes of load rates on a watershed basis

2) A slightly different presentation of the letter that goes out…a big bold quote of Delaware Nutrient Management Statute, Title (?) Section 22…explaining that it is a statutory requirement, and we appreciate your cooperation. Then see how it goes for 2008 reporting.

B. O’Neill asked how many sessions come up between now and the middle of January.

B. Rohrer responded that there will be quite a few, with Agronomy Week. He added that the University of Delaware will include it in some of there presentations. He suggested that he will meet with the database designer to see what flexibility can be added to allow the program to work with the data that is received. 

C. Solberg said that the statute allows a few things that the Commission can proclaim:

the annual report

the deliverable of mandated nutrient management plans, etc. 

He pointed out that when dealing with regulatory agencies such as the EPA, they like signatures, they like personal accountability; we like the fact that it is confidential business information. Therefore, it is important to make it work. 

B. Rohrer said that as part of the quality control, whenever an audit is done, Judy puts together a file that identifies the name and indicates if they participate in the relocation program or the planning program, their certification make sure that their certification is valid, and a copy of their annual report. Then when the audit is conducted, the file is used and it is known right away whether or not an annual report has been submitted. If not, it is stressed that an annual report must be submitted.

B. O’Neill added that it also helps to identify trends such as decreases, etc. Maybe if people understand that the Commission is trying to see those kinds of trends as well, they will be more likely to comply.

C. Solberg suggested that maybe watershed allocation might be acreage rather than percent. He suggested a correction to line 3, specifying acreage rather than percentage of land in a particular watershed.

B. Rohrer stated that they would modify the database to at least use the incomplete data collected. We know exactly how many annual reports were received, and have a pretty good idea of the amount of acres represented, we have a pretty good idea of how many are using manure versus commercial fertilizer or both. We start to lose confidence when we start looking at the amount of nitrogen or phosphorus per acre; how much is being applied for a certain amount of acres. It might help to go back and look at some average numbers. 
C. Solberg said that you would have to apply book values to the amount of animal waste tonnage, so there is plenty of post-processing that goes on here in order to utilize this.

B. Rohrer said that the book value is pretty accurate; it’s based on the lab.

C. Solberg: Well, based on a recent experience I had based on a sign I drafted to explain urban watershed management and certain BMPs using vegetation urban treatment; I gave that sign to two people expecting appreciation and they ate it up, saying it was repetitive and vague. I had lots of changes. I’m not good at this, you may want to take your letter and subject it to another audience to see if they might make some suggestions. 

B. O’Neill said that the letter is already pretty simple; perhaps they are too lazy or just don’t care. There has to be some way to stimulate some interest.

B. Rohrer asked how to use the data from a person that uses a nutrient management plan, has 200 acres of corn, uses commercial fertilizer and no manure, and identifies 9,000 lbs. of nitrogen applied to the 200 acres of corn, which is 45 lbs. per acre.

C. Solberg said that it’s hard to believe…that there should have been much more nitrogen applied than stated.

S. Hollenbeck said that if it was commercial fertilizer, the person may have used manure as well.

B. Rohrer answered that the person stated he only used commercial fertilizer. He added that it’s probably 9,000 lbs. of material at 30% (nitrogen). The only way this information could be used is if it was known that 200 acres received commercial fertilizer.

C. Solberg added that it might be better to find out the minimum amount of sufficient, accurate data needed in a watershed, and don’t worry about the garbage, because it requires too much effort. That’s the shortest path to success, administratively. If everyone understands that the purpose of the compilation is water quality management, not to keep tabs on 100% of the people.

B. O’Neill agreed that there has to be a way to generate interest without the threat of the law slapping you in the face.

B. Rohrer gave another example where 14 million gallons of dissolved air flotation waste was applied to 1,027 acres. Obviously, this data is skewed. He offered to sit down with DNREC about watershed assessment and to look for the minimum sufficient data that is needed to measure implementation. He will also work with the database to see how to take advantage of some of the incomplete information. The distribution of the annual report with new cover letter will also be increased in hopes that return amounts will increase as well.

C. Solberg suggested that the importance of the annual report should be a postscript to every ceu class given.

B. O’Neill added that a lot of classes are coming up, including some sessions.

B. Rohrer said that a draft of upcoming classes has been distributed, but it may include recent schedule changes. There are quite a few opportunities for credits in December and January.

C. Solberg pointed out that the very first class, December 1 is Managing Water. He inquired whether that was based around drainage BMPs for water quality, if it was managing water around the poultry house, or if it was stormwater and temporary storage.

B. Rohrer said that he is not sure, but it is being conducted by Kent County Crop Masters. He went on to say that he’ll be very busy during the four days of classes being held at the Delaware State Fairgrounds. He is on quite a few agendas, mainly to update people about the EPA inspections.

2008 Environmental Stewardship Award

B. Rohrer, S. Hollenbeck and B. Coleman determined that they want to stay with the general principles of the past, to go back to the original judging committee. An outline was provided to the Subcommittee (a copy of which is attached to the original minutes). They propose 4 awards: 3 poultry, and 1 non-poultry. They want it to be consistent with the monetary award. Last year, the winner got $1,000 and in prior years it was much higher than that. Prior to that, the winner received $2,000 and the runners up each received $300. They want to remain consistent in the awards, and recommend $1,000 for the winner and $500 for the runners up.

S. Hollenbeck added that the budget would be approximately $3,000 if there are 3 poultry and 1 non-poultry award.

B. Rohrer added that they are also looking to the 3 poultry companies for sponsorship. Delaware-Maryland AgriBusiness Association also wants to sponsor. If there are 4 awards, the bill can be broken up into 25% increments, making it easy to bill. The scoring procedures will be the same as in the past. The winner would receive $1,000, a plaque and a lane sign, and the winner would be recognized during Ag Week. Last year, the presentation was right after lunch, before people started to walk away and there were approximately 200 people in attendance.

S. Hollenbeck noted that Mountaire and Perdue both have nominations to make, and he is waiting on Allen’s to secure a nomination. He hasn’t received feedback yet from B. Angstadt. He said that he would touch base with them in the coming week to make sure that things are coming along. The goal is to have a generic program which will not need extensive changes from year to year.

B. Rohrer added that the general program stays the same, they just look for different types of operations to recognize.

C. Solberg added that they should leave the flexibility to nominate an environmental or regulatory organization. He asked if there is any more being said about public disclosure of plans.

B. Rohrer responded that it hasn’t concluded, but that the Waterkeeper’s Alliance formerly submitted a Freedom of Information Act request to the EPA for all poultry related data for Delaware and Maryland. So they will have copies of all the assessments that just occurred.

T. Keen said that a representative of Waterkeeper’s spoke at the hearing at Worwich. She suggested that they build storage buildings for all poultry cleanouts so that all the poultry litter in the state can be covered.

Everyone agrees that that is a great idea. A very costly idea. And she must have supposed that the Commission never thought of that.

B. Coleman added that there is new provisio for CAFOs to provide their plans as well. If you are a CAFO, even if you are covered under the state’s general permit, you have to submit your nutrient management plan to the State, and it has to be available for public inspection, under the Notice of Intent; that would be started in 2009.

B. Rohrer pointed out that it is really no different than what is already being done.

B. Coleman said that most states don’t do it, but Delaware does; and, no one has really asked to see the plans.

C. Solberg said that he was dead wrong, that he told Governor Minner seven years ago that she should expect FOIA and public access to permitting and nutrient management plans to become a huge issue in Delaware as much as anyplace. He is pleased that he was wrong because we don’t have factory type swine operations, and we don’t have 2 million growers under 3 roofs one 1 200 acre facility, and they have those in some places.

T. Keen added that Maryland is not going to be that way. The way Maryland is going, they are saying that it is going to encompass 200 poultry farms, just about every poultry farm in the state of Maryland. If their plan has to go into the Maryland Department of Ag, it’s not FOIA protected; soil audits… everything.

B. Rohrer said that Maryland has adopted a MAFO, which they are saying is not a NPDES permit but it is the exact same thing; the standards, the plans being submitted, the 100-ft. application setback. Everything that you see in a NPDES; a CAFO permit, the nutrient management plan is in this MAFO. There’s a lot going out there from the Waterkeeper’s going to the EPA, and the lawsuit in Maryland, to the Chesapeake Bay Foundation suing EPA, to the new administration. It is not known whether the new administration will change the focus of the EPA or not, but it can be assumed that it will increase the visibility of ag runoff.

C. Solberg said that in the big list, he is a fan of suing EPA because in asking EPA to do its job, it is not asking EPA to bust a constituent or a stakeholder. It compels the EPA to become accountable. He brought the meeting back to the Stewardship, asking for comments and pointing out that the nomination window closes on November 20. 

S. Hollenbeck said that he’s pretty close to be on track for the November 20 window. He added that he has been calling them everyday. He added that he may have to be a little flexible with the field visit schedule which has been set for the week of Thanksgiving. He said that he is trying to get everything completed in a timely manner because he has to order the plaques, etc.

T. Keen asked if the selection committee has been chosen.

S. Hollenbeck responded that someone from the Commission should do it.

C. Solberg said that the Commission should select someone tonight at the Full Commission Meeting.

S. Hollenbeck explained that the selection committee members are: one from the Nutrient Management Commission, one from the Delaware-Maryland AgriBusiness Association, one from DNREC, and one from the Extension.

B. Rohrer asked the committee to name a Commissioner.

C. Solberg expressed a desire to tag along on one of the field visits if he can get away.

B. Rohrer said that they should be able to do all field visits in one day. He reiterated that there are presently two nominations, leaving two to be named. He added that in the past when nominations are missing, the Commission was able to pull from their own list.

C. Solberg is pleased with the award and pleased with the reception of the award.

B. Rohrer said that they will move forward with, and make sure they have consistency with the award. He just wanted to make sure that the Subcommittee is comfortable with $1,000 for the winner and $500 for the other nominees. He will ask for a recommendation for a Commissioner to join the judging committee. He also pointed out that the Subcommittee has a draft copy of the newsletter, and that there are still a few changes to be made. Frontiers in Nutrient Management is scheduled for February.

C. Solberg added that that is the EPA and the Center for Inland Bays.

B. Rohrer said that he doesn’t think the EPA is involved in it. It was part of the pre-meeting packet, and is scheduled for January 28 as a one-day conference. He hopes that a few Commissioners can attend. It does offer some continuing education credits.

C. Solberg asked that B. Rohrer make a special point to announce the conference at the Full Commission Meeting, as there will be some public members that may benefit.

Public Comments:  
NONE
Next Meeting:
No meeting date was discussed.

Adjournment:
Chairman Solberg adjourned the meeting at 6:09 p.m.
Approved,

Carl Solberg, Chair 
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